
ATTACHMENT 1

MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 07/17

Held on Monday 3rd July 2017 in the Poppy Room, Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Bacon, Buchanan, Dickson, Di Lorenzo, Jolley, Maczkiewicz and Walton.  D/Cllr Sharp also attended the meeting and C/Cllr Shuter part of the meeting.
103.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Received from Cllr’s Jerman, O’Dell and Ogborn.
104.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

The minutes were agreed and signed.

105.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
None.

106.
MATTERS ARISING:

a) Anglian Water visit
The Clerk had tried unsuccessfully to arrange a date when as many people could come as possible, this had to be daytime and we could not be accommodated at weekends.  It was agreed it would be better to wait until September.  The Clerk will make contact with Anglian Water and inform all of the date.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT ANGLIAN WATER

107.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

C/Cllr Shuter realised that there had been concerns regarding surface water flooding particularly in Lode Road which regularly floods in heavy downpours.  This was a problem that was not easily solved.  He reported that the draining under the road was inadequate for the type of rain that we get nowadays i.e. a usual months rainfall in one day.  The size of the pipe that takes the water away is not wide enough.  He has spoken to the County Council who are aware of the problem and similar problems with the size of the pipes in other villages.  They felt it unlikely that any home would be under threat from flooding and they also reassured that the building work currently taking place at the school was not adding to the problem.  Cllr Bryant felt the problem was getting worse each time it rained and she acknowledged that there had been flooding in many other parts of the village this time.  She also asked if the County Council could not speak with ECDC to find out whether any CIL money could be used to help with the problem.  C/Cllr Shuter will make enquiries.  
There has been another accident at one of the entrances to Bottisham (Hilton Park end).  C/Cllr Shuter revealed that the A1303 has been designated one of the 50 worst roads in the country for road traffic accidents.  He is waiting to hear about funding for improvements to the junctions into Bottisham.  C/Cllr Shuter was present at the launch of the Highways contract with Skanska which is a new 10 year deal.  He did bring up with the owner how Highways protocols are continuously changing and he would like any planned changes to protocol to be brought to him as Chair of Highways first.  He has also asked officers to look at the raised table in Tunbridge Lane.  He recently met with the new leader of ECDC to discuss the study of congestion problems in Cambridgeshire.  It was agreed that the M11/A11/A14 should be a continual circuit, effectively a ring road around Cambridge.  Currently there are inadequate junctions and this needs to be looked at, they have particularly been looking at Junction 36 at 9 Mile Hill.  Changes here would make a huge difference to the congestion at the Quy roundabout. 
District

There has been a change of leadership at ECDC with James Palmer being elected as Mayor of Cambridge; Charles Roberts will be taking over the role.  The structure of committees has also changed with D/Cllr Sharp now being on the Stakeholders Committee, Licensing, Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Police and Crime Panel.  D/Cllr Sharp has been working on some of the problems in Bottisham that have been reported to him.  He has spoken to Sanctuary Hereward about the tree hanging over the property in Downing Close. They have agreed to do the work.  It is not on their land but it is proving difficult to locate who owns the tree and he pointed out to Sanctuary Hereward that they had a duty of care to their tenant to deal with the problem.  Mr Webb’s problem with Sanctuary paying to use his electricity has also now been sorted out.  This was supposed to be a temporary fix and they have apologised for this and have made arrangements to have the work done.  He is still trying to resolve the issue of who owns the tree in Arber Close.  The Resources and Finance Committee have reported a £1.4 million under spend which will keep ECDC within a balanced budget up to 2019/20.  He attended the Parish Forum which no one from Bottisham was able to attend.  A lot of what was discussed involved Sanctuary Hereward and he reports that he is getting a better service from them now. The next meeting will be Thursday 2nd November at Kirtling Village Hall.
108.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a) Grants to churches
The internal auditor pointed out that due to a recent change in legislation we may not be able to pay any grants towards churches. This could affect grass cutting, water bills and flood lighting.  Mike Young has sent us a detailed email and Cllr Bryant has located some paperwork acknowledging that the churchyard is closed. We will seek advice from CAPALC.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT CAPALC

b)  PCSO
Cllr Bryant recently spoke to the PCSO who was outside of the shops ticketing vehicles parked on the double yellow lines.  She confirmed that her workload has now effectively halved as she is looking after 14 villages rather than 28 which also means less travelling time for her.  Cllr Jolley confirmed that there had been complaints through Neighbourhood Watch that Ely had 4 PCSO’s and Soham had one dedicated to them which seemed unfair.  They have now recruited one more PCSO and the village allocation had been restructured.

109.
PLANNING:
a)  Planning applications received

17/00911/FUL


The Gables, 11 Bell Road

Construction of 4 bedroom, two storey detached dwelling with double garage plus a single garage for no. 11 Bell Road


NEW APPLICATION


17/00994/VAR


Church Farm House, 69 High Street

Variation of condition 1 and condition 4 of previously approved 16/01240/FUL for demolition and rebuilding of outbuilding as garage and studio

NEW APPLICATION


17/00467/FUL


The Bell Inn, 16 High Street


Demolition of sheds and fences and replacement with 10 parking spaces and 
amenity area, demolition of part of boundary wall to create new vehicular 

Access from Bell Road and reduction in height of remainder of boundary wall from 1.1m to 0.6m

APPLICATION WITHDRAWN

17/00421/FUL

Land at Bell Road (Rear of Public House)

Construction of a 3 bedroom dwelling house with associated car parking, cycle and refuse storage and alterations to boundary wall along Bell Road to reduce height from 1.1m to0.6m.

APPLICATION WITHDRAWN

17/00666/FUL

24 Peacock Drive

Two storey side extension

APPLICATION APPROVED BY ECDC

17/00454/FUL

Tunbridge Hall, 60 Tunbridge Lane

Construction of swimming pool changing room/garden room to be built of brick under a tiled roof

APPLICATION APPROVED BY ECDC

17/00311/FUL

Bottisham Heath Stud, London Road

Retrospective planning application for stables and additional groom accommodation on land at Bottisham Heath Stud

APPLICATION REFUSED BY ECDC

Cllr Buchanan confirmed that both applications concerning The Bell Public House had been withdrawn.  The application for Bottisham Heath Stud had been refused which was a surprise as we hadn’t objected.  Cllr Buchanan will be sending in comments concerning the application for 11 Bell Road.  She pointed out that this is again backland development which the Parish Council were always opposed to.  Access will be an issue and it was also felt it did not conform with LP22 of the Local Plan.  Parking was a problem as there were currently more vehicles there than there were planned spaces.  She also felt that Parish Council had a duty to protect the environment we lived in and there was concern that this backland development could extend all the way down the road as this was the second one.  Parish Council agreed with the comments made.

110.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:

Cllr Jolley reported that he and the Clerk had met today to look at the Tree Survey that had been completed. We had indentified the trees that needed more urgent work done to them and will be presenting this to the Committee at the meeting next week.  We will then review in January.  There were some trees in Bell Road that actually belonged to the County Council that had been recommended for removal and we will pass this information on to them and there was also one which was owned by the Residents Association.  We have already asked the grass cutters (ECDC) for a quotation to remove the undergrowth in the old cemetery.  The County Council had cut back all the trees in Bell Road at the entrance to the village so many of the problems identified here had been solved.  Cllr Jolley had had a quote for power to be put in order for us to be able to have Christmas lights on the ‘triangle’. This was £1800 but they had said Balfour Beatty may be able to do it cheaper as they could tap into the power of a nearby lamp post.  With regard to parking on double yellow lines Cllr Jolley has done some research and found that the Parish Council does have the power to prosecute but this has never been tested.  Lucy Fraser MP is looking into this.  Inspector Hiron stationed at Ely Police Station is investigating the deployment of PCSOs and the feasibility of a village warden shared amongst close proximity parishes who are able to issue fixed penalty notices and enforce regulations.  The Committee meet next Monday and will also be discussing the quotation for a new lay-by by the shops and will make recommendations to full Parish Council in September.
With regard to councillors areas of responsibility Cllr Dickson reported that after several complaints to Sanctuary Hereward regarding Jenyns Close they had sent a letter to all householders asking them not to park anti-socially or on pavements. She also reported that rubbish outside two of the properties was slowly going down.  Cllr Bacon reported a BMW with no lights on it which had been left at the end of Arber Close alongside a towable van.  He will check the registration number and Cllr Jolley will ask the police to check that the vehicle is insured.
111.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




 698.62


Mrs C Fullwood - Expenses




   63.90
 


L Crown – Litter Picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


J Fullwood – Litter Picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


Mr A Jolley – reimbursement for bedding plants

   39.00


Gardenworks Tree Surgery Ltd – survey


 570.00


Bottisham and Burwell Photographic Club – grant

 100.00


MiJan Limited – Internal auditor



   50.00


Glasdon UK Ltd – dog bins




 252.12


MKA Ecology Ltd – Cemetery report


1020.00


Anglian Water – Churchground



    15.69


Cambridgeshire ACRE – payroll



    61.80

Cheques signed and verified by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Bryant

b) Update from meeting held 12th June

Cllr Ogborn was not at the meeting but the minutes from the Finance Committee were attached.

112
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Jolley reported in Cllr Ogborn’s absence and confirmed that extra dipwells are on site.  Four wells have been put in and they will be measured monthly rather than weekly.
113
ANCIENT MEADOWS WORKING PARTY:
The first meeting is next week.

114.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

115.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

116.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.  It was noted that Mr Hutchinson had also sent a letter to Cllr Bryant regarding the ownership of the hedge by his property.
117.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Monday 4th September 2017 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.


